
CHAPTER 1

Philosophy of Education Before the
Twentieth Century

Philosophers of education are interested in
analyzing and clarifying concepts and
questions central to education. Long before

there were professional philosophers of education,
philosophers and educators debated questions
familiar to contemporary philosophers of education:
What should be the aims or purposes of education?
Who should be educated? Should education differ
according to natural interests and abilities? What
role should the state play in education?

All of these questions are still asked today. The fact
that they are still current discourages many students
of education. Why study questions that never go
away? If we cannot answer certain questions, why
ask them? One answer to these sensible objections
is that every society must answer them, not once
and for all time but as well and conscientiously as it
can for the benefit of its people and the future of the
earth. In every age, the questions have elicited
better and worse responses, and thoughtful people
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continue to examine the old responses, to generate
new ones induced by changing conditions, and to
reflect on current responses in the interest of
making education as good as it can be.

Questions in philosophy of education are first and
foremost questions about education, and most
philosophers of education are employed in schools
and departments of education. Their questions are
philosophical in that they require philosophical
methods for their investigation. For example, we
cannot decide entirely by empirical
methods—methods of experiment and
observation—what the aims of education should
be.1
Rather, we have to argue from certain basic
premises or by positing certain likely effects of our
choices. If we choose the latter approach, we can
engage in empirical methods to show that our
choices do in fact culminate in the predicted
consequences, but we still need philosophical
argumentation to persuade others that the
consequences we seek should be valued.

One of the perennial questions in philosophy of
education centers on who should be educated and
how. As we will see, this question deeply interested
Plato, and he began his discussion with an analysis
of society’s needs and the varieties of human talent.
From an elaborate set of premises about the nature
of real and Utopian societies and the nature of
human beings, he derived his recommendations for
education. In contrast, John Dewey (whose work
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we will study in Chapter 2) made his
recommendations by asking what the consequences
might be if we made certain choices.

Our current society answers the question, Who
should be educated? with an almost unanimous
Everyone. Our great debate is over how individual
children should be educated, and the debate today is
heated. Many educators insist that all children
should have exactly the same education at least
through grade twelve. Others, many in the Deweyan
tradition, argue that education should be tailored as
closely as possible to the interests and needs of
individual children.

Sometimes questions of philosophical interest arise
on the contemporary scene. Although such
questions are not, by definition, perennial questions,
they are usually rooted in issues that transcend the
contemporary scene, and careful philosophical
analysis can contribute to the ongoing policy
debate.

Consider, for example, the currently popular issue
of school choice: Should the public vote for and
install a choice, or voucher, system? Should parents
be given vouchers worth a designated amount, say
$5,000, to apply toward tuition for their child in the
school of their choice? This question certainly has
its roots in the perennial questions of whether all
children should receive the same education,
whether parents should have some control over
their children’s education (how much?), and
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whether the right to control education should be
restricted to those who can afford to pay for the
kind of education they want.

We can see how philosophical analysis might be
useful in identifying and clarifying basic issues. We
might be able to decide by empirical test
whether parents who avail themselves of such
opportunities are better satisfied than they were
without vouchers. We might even be able to judge
whether schools with many satisfied voucher
students do a better job on certain specified
measures than they did before they became voucher
schools. But how can we decide whether the
possibly better outcomes for voucher students offset
the likely deprivation of students who remain in
schools deserted by peers from better informed and
better endowed families? If vouchers lead to a form
of cultural balkanization—each sect and subculture
reigning in its own school community—is this
result desirable or undesirable? Notice that the way
I have worded my questions suggests strongly that I
am not in favor of a voucher system. One of the
tasks of philosophy of education is to analyze the
language used in arguments and to offer alternative
language that draws attention to other perspectives
and possibilities. If you are in favor of a voucher
system, you might try constructing questions that
will reveal the one-sidedness of my questions.

These are the kinds of questions fascinating to
philosophers of education. Some of them have been
around since the time of Socrates; others are
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products of our own time and culture. All of them,
however, require deep and careful thought,
imagination, reflection, and a great capacity for
patience in casting both questions and answers in a
variety of ways designed to shed light on a problem
of considerable importance. As we explore a few
historical examples, you should ask yourselves how
perennial questions change according to the context
in which they are asked, how old questions die
away leaving similar questions as their legacies, and
how new questions are generated by the answers to
old ones.

Socrates and Plato

What we know of Socrates (469–399 B.C.) comes to
us entirely from the writing of his disciples—chief
among them Plato. Socrates himself taught by
engaging others in dialogue, not by writing, and
most students of education immediately associate
his name with the “Socratic method.” This method
of teaching, popular especially in law schools,
begins with the teacher posing a deceptively simple
question such as, What is truth? or, What does it
mean to be just? When a student answers, the
teacher responds with another question that prompts
him or her to think more deeply and offer a new
answer. The process—also
called destructive cross-examination
(elenchus)—continues until either teacher or
student or both feel that the analysis has gone as far
as they can take it at the moment.
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In the following bit of dialogue taken from
Republic, Book 1, Socrates convinces Polemarchus
that his previous position on justice—that we ought
to do good to the just and harm to the unjust—is
faulty. Socrates starts the argument:

And instead of saying simply as we did at first, that
it is just to do good to our friends and harm to our
enemies, we should further say: It is just to do good
to our friends when they are good and harm to our
enemies when they are evil?

Yes, that appears to me to be the truth.

But ought the just to injure anyone at all?

Undoubtedly he ought to injure those who are both
wicked and his enemies.

When horses are injured, are they improved or
deteriorated?

The latter.

Deteriorated, that is to say, in the good qualities of
horses, not of dogs?

Yes, of horses.

And dogs are deteriorated in the good qualities of
dogs, and not of horses?

Of course.

And will not men who are injured be deteriorated in
that which is the proper virtue of man?
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Certainly.

And that human virtue is justice?

To be sure.

Then the men who are injured are of necessity made
unjust?

That is the result.

But can the musician by his art make men
unmusical?

Certainly not.

Or the horseman by his art make them bad
horsemen?

Impossible.

And can the just by justice make men unjust, or,
speaking generally, can the good by virtue make
them bad?

Assuredly not.

Any more than heat can produce cold?

It cannot.

Or drought moisture?

Clearly not.

Nor can the good harm anyone?
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Impossible.

And the just is the good?

Certainly.

Then to injure a friend or anyone else is not the act
of a just man, but of the opposite, who is the unjust?

I think that what you say is quite true, Socrates.

This small piece of dialogue is quite characteristic
of Socrates. He dominates the dialogue and leads
the listener. Sometimes, as in a later part of the
dialogue with Thrasymachus, he allows a partner to
advance his own argument, and very rarely (as,
again, with Thrasymachus), he fails to convince his
partner entirely. In most of the dialogues, Socrates
is a formidable teacher—leading, questioning,
giving information (often in the form of a question),
forcing his listeners gently and not so gently to see
the errors in their thinking.

Many of you are no doubt familiar with an old
television series (and a preceding film) called The
Paper Chase. In it, the brilliant and irascible
Professor Kingsfield terrorized his law students
with his expert use of the Socratic method.
Kingsfield and Socrates had much in common:
great intelligence, penetrating wit, a willingness to
use occasional sarcasm, and unfailing skill in
choosing and pursuing questions of real importance.
But Kingsfield had official power over his students.
Their answers were evaluated, and failure to
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prepare for their professor’s questions could lead to
failure in law school and the need to consider
another profession. Socrates, in contrast, met his
students informally in various public places and
private homes. Participants could come and go as
they pleased, respond or not respond to Socrates’
probing questions. Indeed, Socrates always insisted
that he did not teach anyone anything, and certainly
he was not a professional teacher, for he never
charged his “pupils” anything.

As professional teachers—or as students about to
become professional teachers—you should ask
yourselves whether the Socratic method can be used
in modern classrooms as Socrates used it. You
might even want to
consider whether Socrates himself always used it in
ways you find appropriate. Did he show proper
respect for the dignity of his students? Did he
occasionally force opinions on them (or seem to)?
Is it right (in what sense of “right”?) to
cross-examine a student relentlessly in front of his
peers? Can you think of ways to adapt the method
so that it is acceptable to your own moral
standards? Finally, if you aspire to become a
Socratic teacher, what must you do to prepare
yourself?2

We, like Socrates himself, might regard his method
more as a method of learning or inquiry than a
method of teaching. Socrates was a superlative
thinker, and in Chapter 5, we will revisit his method
of questioning as a method of critical thinking. It
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was not unusual for Socrates to start an
investigation with one question and, after a brief
exploration, switch to another, either because he
had established that an answer to the second was
necessary for analysis of the first or because the
initial question was not well formulated for the
investigation he hoped to complete.

Socrates did not employ his method on trivial
questions. He was interested in the great questions
of life: How can we find truth? What does it mean
to know something? How should human beings live
their lives? What is evil? What do we owe the state,
and what does it owe us? What does it mean to be
just? Here we should return for a moment to the
content of Socrates’ dialogue with Polemarchus.
Notice that Socrates argues that a just person
cannot, by acting justly, make others unjust and
that, if we argue that harm or injury tends to
“deteriorate a man” so that he becomes unjust, then
a just person must not injure even those who are
evil. This dialogue raises a host of questions that
have been debated for centuries: Can retributive
justice be defended? How should harm or injury be
defined? (Is a guilty child harmed or injured by
punishment?) Was Socrates right when he claimed
that people cannot be made unjust by just acts?

As he explored these questions that fascinated him,
Socrates was led to criticize those in both public
and private life whose thinking and behavior
revealed ignorance or apparently evil intentions.
His message to students and politicians often ran
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something like this: Our analysis shows that this is
what you are really doing or striving for. Consider
well. For if you follow the analysis and understand,
you will change your ways. Those who know the
right, will do the right.

Socrates was concerned not only with social/
political problems, but also with issues that demand
self-knowledge. His dictum, “Know thyself,” is still
admired by most educators and intellectuals. As we
will see in our later discussion of critical thinking, it
is harder to turn the light of critical analysis on
ourselves and our own ways of life than on others.
Today some reject such Socratic reflection in
schools as “therapy,” but Socrates insisted (rightly,
I think) that self-knowledge is basic to all
knowledge. It accompanies and informs our critical
examination of the larger society.

Socrates was permitted to engage in his criticism of
the state and its prominent citizens for a long time,
but eventually, in a time of great political unrest, he
was charged with not believing in the state’s gods
and with corrupting the youth of Athens. As you all
know, despite his elegant (and somewhat arrogant)
defense, he was found guilty and sentenced to
death.3

In philosophy of education, we could profitably
spend weeks on the case of Socrates and what it
implies for contemporary education. If you were to
follow Socrates’ example, you would certainly have
to explore highly sensitive questions with your
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students. Would you be allowed to do so? Should
the school district or state forbid you to discuss
certain topics? Or consider the charge against
Socrates that he did not believe in the state’s gods.
Do we hear similar charges hurled at various public
figures today? Fortunately, in the United States, we
do not condemn political candidates or other public
figures to death for their errant religious beliefs, nor
do we put teachers to death for discussing creation,
evolution, sex, or communism. But people do still
lose offices and jobs and, sometimes, even their
good names in a battle Socrates fought long
ago—in a cause he died for.

In later chapters on epistemology (theory of
knowledge) and ethics, we will consider some of
Socrates’ ideas on these topics. Here we will briefly
review the basic educational ideas of Socrates and
Plato. Most of the ideas that follow are Plato’s even
though he had Socrates voice them. Even today
scholars are not entirely sure which of the ideas
spoken by Socrates in Plato’s writing are those of
Socrates himself and which are Plato’s own. In
what follows, I will refer to Plato.

Plato not only explored sensitive and complex
questions about the relations of citizens to their
state and all its functions, but in doing so, he
created a Utopian state, the Republic, to illustrate
his beliefs and principles. Much of Republic is
concerned with problems of education.4 Plato
believed that students should be educated according
to their capacities—that they should not all have
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exactly the same education. In this century, the
great American philosopher John Dewey spoke
with some admiration
of Plato’s astute observation that education should
be tailored to the child. However, he faulted Plato
for supposing that human beings necessarily fall
into exactly three categories. Dewey wanted
education to be fitted to each individual child.
Further, Dewey rejected hierarchical categories of
educational programs. Unlike Plato, he would not
label one category better or higher than another.

Plato’s plan provided for the special education of
workers and artisans, of guardians (soldiers), and of
rulers (the upper echelon of the guardian class). The
first group was to be well trained in specific
occupations so that, Plato says through Socrates,
our shoes will be well made and our crops well
tended. The second, identified by natural physical
strength and spirit, was to receive an expert level of
physical and moral training. Socrates described the
noble auxiliary or guardian as well trained in
philosophy, spirit, swiftness, and strength. Finally,
potential rulers were to be educated with meticulous
care in philosophy, mathematics, literature, and
history, and their education would continue well
beyond the usual school years.

Plato’s model of education is “functionalist”—a
model designed to produce competent adults to
meet the needs of the state. Plato developed his
thought on education in the context of describing
the ideal state, and he could have argued—as
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Dewey did later—that there is no inherent conflict
between the individual and the state. That is,
educators could work to produce people who are
both self-actualized and useful to the state.
However, Plato had very definite ideas about the
good life and what we today call
“self-actualization.” Only those who had the leisure
to think long and deeply, to continue lifelong study,
could participate in the truly good life. The
contemplative life was closely identified with the
good life. Because only a select few of the
population were thought capable of real
contemplation and because the manual work of the
society had to be done, justice decreed that students
be prepared for work consonant with their
capacities.

Plato did not argue, as Dewey did later, that people
in vastly different occupations could exemplify the
truly human. That status was reserved for a few, but
the few earned the right to their lofty position
through their own merit. All children were to be
given opportunities to show their abilities, and only
gradually would they be sorted out. For Plato such
an arrangement was thought to be just, and this line
of thinking is still strong in today’s educational
policymaking. A particular way of life—one
marked by high salary and prestige—is thought to
be the best, and all children
are to be given opportunities to learn the subjects
that will prepare them for such a life. If they fail to
succeed at these opportunities, their failure is not a
violation of justice.
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There are at least three ways to argue against
Plato’s conception of educational justice. One is to
posit a wide range of exemplars of the good life—to
deny Plato’s single model or any other single ideal.
Another is to insist that justice is not satisfied by
equal opportunity; it must somehow produce equal
outcomes. Still another, very popular today, is to
deny that there are educationally significant
differences among children—to insist that “all
children can learn” whatever the school sets out for
them to learn. We will revisit these possibilities in
later chapters.

Jane Roland Martin raises another compelling
argument against Plato when she accuses him of
ignoring the reproductive tasks of his society.5 For
Martin, the “reproductive” processes are those in
which women have traditionally engaged: raising
children, homemaking, caring for the ill and aged,
and the like. Plato says a great deal about the
education of children but very little about their
day-to-day care. He does say that members of the
ruler class should be free of all such tasks—indeed
they should not have families at all but communal
marriages, which should produce fine offspring to
be raised, also communally, by others. Without the
attachment of family and personal property,
guardians should be better able to devote their
energy and wisdom to their state duties.

Martin’s complaint is that although Plato (through
Socrates as his spokesperson) proposed allowing
females to be guardians (an astounding suggestion
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in his time), the women who are chosen for such
roles become essentially sexless. They are to be
educated in exactly the same way as males. Nothing
in the education of either is derived from a
consideration of home and family life; everything
comes from a consideration of public life—a
traditional male model. If education is to be the
same for males and females, Martin argues, it
should include the best and most significant
features of both traditions. To develop such a model
requires analysis and evaluation of both traditions
and, most likely, a dramatic transformation of
education. Plato deserves credit for insisting on the
irrelevance of sex in choosing guardians, but his
model of education assumes the superiority and
desirability of male life.

The basic components of education described by
Plato have remained at the heart of liberal education
for more than 2,000 years. Literature, history,
mathematics, and philosophy (which in Plato’s time
included natural science as a less lofty component)
still form the backbone of the academic curriculum.
Several contemporary philosophers of education
question the wisdom of using the traditional
disciplines as the core of the secondary school
curriculum, and we will look at some of those
arguments in the next several chapters.6 For now, it
may be enough to consider how philosophers of
education might begin a critique of Plato’s
curriculum. First, we might challenge the
appropriateness of his recommendations for current
schooling. But second, we might question whether

41Noddings, Nel. Philosophy of Education, Westview Press, 2011. ProQuest Ebook Central,
         http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/warw/detail.action?docID=769517.
Created from warw on 2018-10-09 05:14:30.

C
op

yr
ig

ht
 ©

 2
01

1.
 W

es
tv

ie
w

 P
re

ss
. A

ll 
rig

ht
s 

re
se

rv
ed

.



Plato’s prescriptions were sound even for his own
time. Much that he recommended was based on a
glorification of war and warriors. If Athenians had
not been so fond of war, if they had not been so
parochial in their love for Athens, would their state
have lasted longer? Which of his recommendations
were directed specifically at the conduct of
successful military campaigns and the production of
warriors? Are there elements of our own curriculum
designed for the same purpose? Is the aim explicit
or implicit?

The purposes of this brief discussion of Plato and
Socrates are several. We have seen that some
questions in the philosophy of education have
continued to intrigue philosophers and educators as
they did Plato and Socrates. We have been
reminded that fine teachers who persist in asking
sensitive questions may be accused by authorities of
corrupting youth. Plato and Socrates have led us to
ask a host of questions about the state’s role in
education, the aims of education, the genderized
nature of the traditional curriculum, the wisdom of
the traditional curriculum for today’s students, and
the possibility of using (or adapting) a Socratic
method. All of these questions are likely to remain
with us at the end of a course in philosophy of
education. Like Socrates, we will not claim to
know, but we should be able to better identify and
reject nonsense when we hear it and to make
recommendations compatible with sound analysis.
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Aristotle

We will look at Aristotle in much the way we
looked at Plato and Socrates; that is, we will
attempt neither a serious historical account nor full
consideration of the body of Aristotle’s work.
Instead, we will look at an important legacy of
Aristotle’s thought that triggers rich debate even
today.

Aristotle, in contrast to Plato, did not try to create
an ideal state. His thought proceeded from things as
they actually are to their critical analysis. Thus, in
writing about moral life and ethics, Aristotle sought
out and described those people and behaviors
representing the best in Athenian society.7 Of
course, he had to have some criteria to separate the
genuinely good from the only apparently so, but
even these—the criteria—he sought in actual life.

Aristotle believed, as Plato did, that people should
be educated or trained for their appropriate place in
life. As they perform their tasks and fill their
particular functions, they develop (or fail to
develop) excellences peculiar to these tasks and
functions. The best leaders, artisans, wives, and
slaves all possess excellences or virtues, but these
virtues differ. Those of a ruler differ from those of a
slave; those of a husband are not the same as those
of a wife.

Contemporary communitarians often refer
admiringly to Aristotle.8 They, too, believe that the
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community can and properly should make demands
on its members and that universal individual rights
can be carried too far—so far in fact that a society
loses sight of its traditions and may suppose that
any act of altruism requires ethical heroism from
the agent and an explanation from philosophers. In
contrast, Aristotle and today’s communitarians
insist that moral life grows out of the practices in
our communities and the demands these practices
make on us. A community’s needs and welfare can,
and should, from this perspective, sometimes
override individual rights, and a good citizen
expects to contribute to the state, not simply
demand its protection of individual rights.

As we will see later, many philosophers argue that
there have been only two serious challenges to
Aristotle’s model of moral life—the apparent
nihilism of Nietzsche and the logical individualism
of Kant. Whether we agree with this assessment or
not, it is clear that the Aristotelian approach to
moral thought is once again highly influential
today.

Educators may take a special interest in Aristotle’s
moral thought because it established a model of
moral education still widely popular. Aristotle
recommended that children should be trained in
morally appropriate modes of conduct. His model
of moral education is largely compatible with one
we find in much biblical writing: “Train up a child
in the way he should go, and when he is old, he will
not depart from it.” Aristotle believed that the
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community should inculcate values in children and
immerse
them in supervised activities designed to develop
relevant virtues.9 He was not concerned with
teaching them at an early age to reason about moral
matters. Indeed, he believed that young people were
not ready for such reasoning until sometime in their
twenties. By then, he argued, they would be good
(virtuous) people and could be trusted to analyze
moral issues. Before that time, they should learn to
respond ethically out of the habits of good
character. In turn, this good character would furnish
the ground upon which future reasoning might be
safely conducted.

Many models of religious education have followed,
and still follow, Aristotle in espousing character
education. They, too, hold that children should first
learn right conduct and later be allowed to question,
analyze, and criticize. Many of you were no doubt
brought up this way yourselves and may wonder on
reading this: Is there another way? There are in fact
several other ways, and we will explore them in the
chapter on ethics and moral education. For the past
four or five decades, other models of moral
education have edged out the character education
model, and in the past two decades, the
cognitive-developmental model of Lawrence
Kohlberg has been very influential.10

In the nineteenth century, however, and in the early
part of the twentieth century, the character
education model was widely accepted. An
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organization called the Character Development
League issued Character Lessons in American
Biography for Public Schools and Home
Instruction.11 The mode of presentation, if not the
very virtues, would have been pleasing to Aristotle.
The lessons were organized by “traits of character”:
obedience, honesty, unselfishness, consecration to
duty, industry, courage, justice, patriotism, and
many others. Further, they were organized in a
linear hierarchy; each one was supposed to function
as a foundation for the next. Obedience came first,
and the list of thirty-one traits, according to
Character Lessons, “leads to right living, and
establishes character.” For Aristotle, of course,
simply reading about the virtues and their
enactment in the lives of others would be
insufficient. One learns to be honest by practicing
honesty; one learns to be obedient by obeying. The
league was aware of the need for practice, and
Character Lessons suggests practical activities for
children in addition to the readings and discussion.

Many philosophers of education worry about the
indoctrination that seems inevitable in the character
education approach, and this is another topic we
will discuss in a later chapter. But there are
contemporary
philosophers of education who defend character
education, and several thinkers today recommend a
combination of cognitive and character
approaches.12 Alarmed by what seems to be a
growing tendency in youth toward socially
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unacceptable or harmful practices, educators are
taking a new, more appreciative look at Aristotle.

Another facet of Aristotle’s thought is highly
relevant for today’s educators. Aristotle did not
believe that people could, even with heroic effort,
guarantee their own consistently moral behavior.
Circumstances affect us. People of great virtue can
withstand correspondingly great temptation and can
be relied on to do the right thing in many extreme
situations, but even heroes can be overwhelmed by
conditions beyond their control. In this belief,
Aristotle was closer to the Homeric Greeks than to
later moral philosophers. He saw the awful
dilemmas that lead otherwise good people into
tragedy. This is a popular theme in contemporary
philosophy,13 and it has been welcomed by many
who feel that moral philosophy had become too
cerebral and disconnected from everyday life. It is
especially interesting to educators because it
encourages us to use biography and literature in an
integral way in moral education. Of this
development, too, Aristotle would no doubt
approve.

Rousseau

If we were studying the history of education, it
would be strange to skip over the early Christian era
and all of the Middle Ages. But we are looking for
questions and ideas that arose in philosophical
thought and still intrigue or beset us today. Some of
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the educational ideas of Jean-Jacques Rousseau
(1712–1778) certainly fall into this category.

Rousseau is often referred to as the philosopher of
freedom because he seemed to extol the natural (or
primitive) state of human beings over the civilized
one, and in nature, human beings—like
animals—are free of the pressures and corruptions
of the political state. Indeed, Rousseau’s views of
nature and the natural played a central role in his
philosophy. He believed that “man” was born free
and good and could remain that way in some ideal
state of nature. Having to live with other people and
accommodate their needs begins a process of
corruption in man that reaches its peak in the
society characteristic of Rousseau’s time. In social
philosophy, Rousseau is credited with fundamental
and impressive work on
“social contract theory.” On the negative side, he
and all contractarians are criticized for promoting
the myth of the presocial individual. Critics (e.g.,
contemporary communitarians, followers of
Aristotle, Deweyans) say that it is ridiculous to
suppose that genuine persons—individuals with the
rational capacity for contract making—could exist
before communities and a considerable core of
culture. We will revisit this theme in some depth in
Chapter 9.

However, Rousseau acknowledged that the search
for an ideal state of nature could be little more than
a thought experiment. He recognized that human
beings cannot achieve their highest potentials as
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wild animals. He sought a civilized condition that
would optimize self-reliance, compassion, civic
duty, love of nature, and connection to God. His
was an attempt to balance the needs of conjoint
living with those of self-actualization.

With such a philosophical project in mind,
Rousseau had to think about education. How should
people be educated so as to preserve their natural
goodness and also induce a positive sense of civic
responsibility? As we consider Rousseau’s program
of education, we must stop using the gender-neutral
language of “human being” and “people,” for
Rousseau recommended very different educations
for boys and girls. Most of what we think of today
as Rousseau’s contributions to progressive
education was directed at the education of boys. It
is not too harsh to say that the “philosopher of
freedom” believed in freedom for males but not for
females.14 In fairness, however, we should note that
he believed both attitudes—freedom for males and
sheltered coercion for females—were justified
because both were “natural.” Both attitudes,
Rousseau thought, were compatible with the
essential nature of the beings under discussion, and
it is this dependence on a concept of the natural that
saves his philosophy of education from
inconsistency.

Rousseau described the education of free men in his
Emile.15 Because he believed that children are
naturally good, Rousseau wanted Emile to be raised
and educated with the least possible restraint. Emile
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did not have to be subjected to a rigid moral
education; he was already good, and the task of his
teachers would be to preserve that goodness while
facilitating growth of the various competencies
required for adult life. A rural setting was thought
to be better than an urban one because the
corruption of other people could be kept to a
minimum. Emile was not to be pressured into
abstract thought or early book learning. He was to
learn according to his own
interests and through hands-on experience. Senses
and feeling were primary; thought and abstraction
were to be at their service. Emile’s education
required exquisite sensitivity on the part of his
teacher. The teacher was not to impose his own
objectives for learning on Emile but rather was to
facilitate Emile’s inquiries. This meant that the
teacher had to anticipate where Emile’s interests
might lead and be prepared to guide him in a
healthy direction. We will see echoes of this view in
the work of John Dewey.

If you have been a student of education for even a
short time, these ideas may sound familiar to you.
In the 1960s and 1970s, there was an educational
movement called “open education.”16 It, too,
recommended building education on the interests of
children and giving them lots of hands-on
experience. It emphasized doing, feeling, and
observing, and it deemphasized formal lessons.
Open education is still of enormous interest to
educators, especially to educational philosophers
and historians. Historians investigate the rise and
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fall of educational movements and “reforms.” Why
do certain ideas, such as Rousseau’s, keep
recurring? Do educational reforms occur in cycles?
Must they occur in cycles, or is there a way to avoid
ideological swings of the pendulum? Philosophers
examine the underlying concepts, looking for
similarities and differences between old and new
manifestations of lasting ideas. As philosophers, we
are interested in how educators and philosophers
justify their ideas, and we are keen to locate logical
flaws in their arguments.

Some of Rousseau’s ideas are echoed in the writing
of a twentieth-century psychologist and educator,
A. S. Neill.17 Neill, too, insisted that children are
naturally good and that pressures to make them
grow up too fast ruin them. In particular, Neill
condemned formal lessons (unless children ask for
them) and religious and moral education. In his
school, Summerhill, children were free to play until
they wanted to attend classes, and they had a say in
how the school was to be run. Except in matters of
safety, Neill himself had only one vote—just as
each of his students did. Even if you differ with
Neill on many matters (and I confess that I do), you
may admire his commandment to teachers: Thou
shalt be on the child’s side!

When we study the work of John Dewey, we will
see a few similarities between his educational ideas
and Rousseau’s, but we will also see some major
differences. For example, Dewey did not believe
that children are born good. Nor did he believe, as
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many religious educators do, that children are born
sinful and in need of salvation. Rather, he believed
that children are born
with the potential for both good and evil and that
transactions with an educational or miseducational
environment would direct them toward one or the
other. The main similarity between Rousseau’s
recommendations and Dewey’s is their common
emphasis on the child’s own motivation and direct
action. Periodically, educators renew the arguments
of Rousseau and Dewey for hands-on activities, and
when this happens, there is a flurry of interest in
“manipulatives” in the classroom.

One other feature of Rousseau’s educational
thought should be mentioned before we turn to his
treatment of girls and women. Rousseau believed
that timing in education is crucial. Children are
ready at certain times to learn certain things, and
teachers need to observe their pupils carefully so
that appropriate opportunities are made available.
The ideas of readiness and timing are still important
today. If you have studied developmental
psychology, you know how important these ideas
are to developmentalists.18 Some prominent
advocates of open education were
developmentalists. As followers of Jean Piaget, they
felt that learning should serve development.
Therefore, teachers should know what their students
are ready to learn and provide activities that will
trigger development. Piagetians in particular believe
that cognitive development proceeds in stages and
that each stage is characterized by a distinctive
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cognitive structure. This fundamental structure acts
as a mechanism to assimilate knowledge and build
substructures. It is induced to change—to undergo
accommodation—as the child (at an appropriate
age) encounters problematic situations that will not
yield to its direction. We will consider Piaget’s
work again in later chapters.

Contemporary followers of L. S. Vygotsky
emphasize social interaction rather than the
subject-object interaction so prominent in Piaget’s
work, but the concepts of timing and readiness are
still crucial. Vygotsky said that every function in
children’s cultural development appears first at the
social level; that is, children can perform certain
tasks in social settings with the help of others. Later
the same functions appear at the psychological level
and can be activated by the individual children.
Mathematics educators, particularly those who take
the perspective of social constructivism (Chapter 6),
are especially interested in the work of Vygotsky.

Another educational thinker took Rousseau’s
interest in timing even further. Maria Montessori
taught that children go through “critical periods” in
which certain capacities can and must be developed
or lost.19 Montessori
was a physician and well versed in physiology. It is
likely that her ideas on critical periods came from
her studies of animal physiology; kittens, for
example, will not develop sight if they are deprived
of light during the critical period for ocular
development. Building on this physiological
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example, Montessori suggested that children might
lose the capacity for order if parents and teachers
did not nurture it when its first signs appeared. Her
insistence on the proper placement and use of all
objects in the classroom arises from this belief.
Today most educators either discount Montessori’s
view on critical periods or modify it considerably,
but many do share Rousseau’s, Montessori’s,
Piaget’s, and Vygotsky’s belief that timing is
important in teaching and learning.

In summary, Rousseau’s child starts out good. If he
(and we must now use the masculine gender) is
educated properly, he will grow into a free, loving,
and responsible adult. He must, in an important
sense, be allowed to guide his own education. His
teacher should facilitate—provide appropriate
objects and potential experiences, anticipate his
needs and direction of growth, and abstain from the
sort of coercion that spoils almost all children.
Rousseau’s is, in many ways, a lovely view of
education.

How should Emile’s female counterpart, Sophie, be
educated? I am not going to reveal the whole story
here; we will discuss it more fully in the chapter on
feminism and education. But you should be
aware—lest you leave this chapter with an
uncritical glow of enthusiasm for Rousseau—that
his recommendations for Sophie differed drastically
from those for Emile. Whereas Emile was taught to
think for himself, Sophie was taught to guard her
reputation and do what convention prescribed.
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Whereas Emile was prepared for responsible, public
life, Sophie was confined to the home. In the fifth
book of Emile, Rousseau discussed the education of
Sophie:

The entire education of women must be relative to
men. To please them, to be useful to them, to be
loved and honored by them, to rear them when they
are young, to care for them when they are grown up,
to counsel and console, to make their lives pleasant
and charming, these are the duties of women at all
times, and they should be taught them in their
childhood. To the extent that we refuse to go back
to this principle, we will stray from our goal, and all
the precepts women are given will not result in their
happiness or our own.20

Some argue that Rousseau must be excused for his
misogyny. After all, he—as is everyone—was a
product of a particular time and place. But in
answer to this, we may note that Rousseau was
familiar with Plato and also with contemporary
writing that considered women equal to men.
Further, there is evidence that Rousseau himself
was far more generous in his thinking about women
in his younger days than when he wrote Emile. As
students of education, you may be even more
astonished and disconcerted to find that most older
philosophy of education texts that treat Rousseau do
not even mention Book 5 of Emile. The education
of Sophie has been almost entirely ignored until
recently.
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Pestalozzi, Herbart, and Froebel

Rousseau has had great influence on philosophy of
education. Among those deeply affected by his
views were Johann Heinrich Pestalozzi
(1746–1827), Johann Friedrich Herbart
(1776–1841), and Friedrich Froebel (1782–1852).
Many philosophers of education today entirely
ignore the work of the three men we will consider
briefly here, but there are several reasons for
including them in our discussion. First, educators
and even educational theorists too often neglect the
history of education, and they fail to realize that
many purportedly new ideas have been suggested
earlier; other ideas have interesting antecedents, and
it sometimes pays off to trace their development.
Second, since we have discussed Rousseau’s work,
it makes sense to consider Rousseau’s influence on
work that followed. Finally, a brief discussion of
this work will provide a bridge to our study of John
Dewey’s philosophy of education.

Pestalozzi followed Rousseau in recommending
that children be educated through the senses. He
refined Rousseau’s ideas and, following John
Locke, created an approach called the “object
lesson.”21 An object lesson begins with the
exhibition of an object and an invitation to students
to describe it, tell how it works, and so on. For
example, today we might present a table lamp
(complete with cord, shade, and bulb) to a class of
sixth graders and explore a host of questions with
them. Is the cord safe? If not, how can we make it
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safe? How do electric lightbulbs work? Is this one
bright enough for reading? In what room would you
use such a lamp? Is it attractive? What material is
used for shades? How is a lamp wired? After this
last question, we might take the lamp apart and
rewire it.

Pestalozzi’s object lessons usually ended with a
moral. He was much concerned with moral
education and believed that all lessons should have
a moral point as well as a cognitive one.
Interestingly, most of us today associate an “object
lesson” with only the moral part of a lesson; for
example, we often comment on someone’s failure at
an ill-conceived or ill-intentioned task by saying, “I
guess that was an object lesson for him.” Many
have never heard of the scientific-cognitive aspect
of such lessons.

Besides his interesting work in refining and
inventing specific implementations of Rousseau’s
ideas, Pestalozzi is also remembered for his devoted
work with poor children. In his own school, he
demonstrated that poor children, well cared for and
skillfully taught, could learn as much as wealthier
children. Two hundred years later, many people in
our society still doubt that this is true, and today’s
reformers who agree with Pestalozzi decry the
horrible inequalities found in poor schools.22 Like
Pestalozzi, many of these reformers are thought to
be cranks and visionaries, and their work is often
brushed aside for “more important goals.” This also
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is a topic we will discuss more fully in a later
chapter.

As a final comment on Pestalozzi’s pedagogical
methods, we might mention an especially
interesting case. It is said that Albert Einstein had a
very difficult time in regular schools and finally
became both happy and successful when he was
enrolled in a Swiss Pestalozzi-like school. There he
encountered methods that appealed to his visual
learning style—maps, tools, sophisticated
equipment, and objects of all sorts.23 As thoughtful
educators, we may wonder how many budding
Einsteins experience failure in today’s schools
because the prevailing methods do not meet their
needs.

Herbart, too, built on Rousseau’s ideas about the
senses and their critical function in education. He
described the mind’s function in terms of
presentations and something called an
“apperceptive mass.” The latter, Herbart thought,
was a collection of previous experiences that could
be called into play to understand a new percept or
idea. As described by Herbart, the apperceptive
mass is a forerunner of sorts for Piaget’s “cognitive
structure.” A major difference between the two
concepts is that Piaget’s cognitive structures are
operational mechanisms, whereas Herbart’s
apperceptive mass contains the actual content of
experience. However, both function to assimilate
new material.
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An early advocate of scientific methods in
education, Herbart believed that teaching methods
should be designed to match the way minds work.
Teachers must prepare students for new material by
bringing to consciousness relevant experiences
students have stored in the apperceptive mass. Then
teachers and students can go on to shape the new
material so that it is deposited accurately and is
accessible for future use. His method is highly
cognitive and emphasizes the activity of the teacher
more than that of the student.

Herbart, like Pestalozzi, tried to make his
pedagogical method quite specific, and it was
tailored, of course, to his philosophical thought on
the mind and how it functions. Following his beliefs
on how our minds work, Herbart suggested a
four-step lesson that his followers made into five
steps: preparation, presentation, comparison and
abstraction, generalization, and application. You
may notice with some surprise that these five steps
have elements in common with today’s “five-step
lesson.” It is doubtful, however, that Herbart
intended the narrow and rigid implementation that
many of his followers insisted upon.

John Dewey gave Herbart great credit for bringing
“the work of teaching out of the region of routine
and accident.”24 Herbart posed many questions that
are still vital in the philosophy and science of
teaching. But Dewey thought Herbart had made
several mistakes. The greatest flaw in his theory,
Dewey believed, was his neglect of the living
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organism and its purposes. Teaching, Dewey
insisted, could not be described in so many steps for
all students and all subjects. Teachers must begin
with the purposes of their students, steer them into
potentially rich experiences, and watch carefully for
signs of growth. Dewey was vigorous in his
criticism of Herbart:

The philosophy is eloquent about the duty of the
teacher in instructing pupils; it is almost silent
regarding his privilege of learning. It emphasizes
the influence of intellectual environment upon the
mind; it slurs over the fact that the environment
involves a personal sharing in common experiences.
It exaggerates beyond reason the possibilities of
consciously formulated and used methods, and
underestimates the role of vital, unconscious
attitudes…. It takes, in brief, everything educational
into account save its essence—vital energy seeking
opportunity for effective exercise.25

From our current position, we might use Dewey’s
ideas to analyze and criticize contemporary
attempts to make pedagogy uniform and scientific.
Is the five-step lesson useful today? Is everything
learned (or best learned) through direct instruction?
Are Dewey’s criticisms of Herbart thus applicable
to today’s pedagogical methods?

Froebel, a third thinker influenced by Rousseau, is
best known today as the father of the kindergarten.
In Froebel’s metaphorical system, the kindergarten
was a garden in which children, like flowers, unfold
and grow. Rousseau’s notion of the child’s inherent
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goodness is reflected in Froebel’s emphasis on
nurturance and growth. From this perspective, the
child is not wicked and in need of constant
correction but is whole and beautiful. The
kindergarten should preserve and nurture this
goodness.

Froebel also wanted children to handle objects and
observe shapes as part of their mathematical
education, but he was not content simply to present
shapes—circles, triangles, and the like—and have
children learn their names and attributes. He
attached a mystical symbolic meaning to each shape
to give it importance in the spiritual and moral
realm. John Dewey expressed considerable
admiration for Froebel’s loving attention to children
and for many of his methods, but he thought the
notion of unfolding was a mistake because it echoed
Rousseau’s contention that children are born with
an essential goodness, and he ridiculed the idea that
mathematical symbols must have a religious or
moral connotation: “A single example may indicate
[Froebel’s] method. Everyone familiar with the
kindergarten is acquainted with the circle in which
the children gather. It is not enough [for Froebel]
that the circle is a convenient way of grouping the
children. It must be used ‘because it is a symbol of
the collective life of mankind’ in general.”26

This comment of Dewey’s reveals something of the
flavor of criticism philosophers of education
sometimes direct at one another’s work. We have
seen that Dewey expressed admiration for
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something in the work of Rousseau, Pestalozzi,
Herbart, and Froebel, but he also found
difficulties—recommendations not fully grounded,
inconsistencies, and ideas incompatible with
Dewey’s own underlying beliefs concerning the
nature of the child, the meaning of education, the
role of teaching, and the nature of lessons.

SUMMARY QUESTIONS

Because a major purpose for studying philosophy of
education is to raise further questions and reflect
more deeply on them, I will provide summaries in
the form of questions.

1. Should the Socratic method be used in today’s schools?

2.
Should education prepare students for specific functions
in society, or should it guide them toward
self-actualization?

3. Should education put an emphasis on self-knowledge
and reflection? What are some dangers in doing this?

4. Should the state control what teachers teach?
5. Should teachers criticize their government and leaders?

6. Should the traditional tasks and values of women be
included in the curriculum?

7.
Is the curriculum recommended by Plato—literature,
history, mathematics, and philosophy—adequate for
today’s students?

8. Should the schools try to develop character? If so, what
virtues should be taught?

9. Does character education necessarily involve
indoctrination?
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10. Are children born good?

11. Should teachers be guides and facilitators, or should
they engage primarily in direct instruction?

12. Should moral lessons accompany academic lessons?

13. Why do certain ideas occur again and again in
education?

14. Is religion bad for children?
15. Is timing important in teaching? In what ways?
16. Can poor children learn as much as rich children?

17. Does a society owe all its children an adequate
education? Who should decide what is “adequate”?

INTRODUCTION TO THE LITERATURE

There is no substitute for reading some of the
primary works: Plato, Republic, especially Books 2,
3, 5, and 7; Aristotle, Nicomachean Ethics, Book
10; and Rousseau, Emile. For more on Pestalozzi,
Herbart, and Froebel, see Carroll Atkinson and
Eugene Maleska, The Story of Education. See also
notes for this chapter.
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